MINUTES OF A REGULAR MEETING OF BIG BEAR MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT HELD ON THURSDAY, JULY 21, 2011

CALL TO ORDER

President Suhay called the Open Session to order at 1:00 PM. Those in attendance included Director Murphy, Director Fashempour, Director Eminger, Director Smith, District Counsel Wayne Lemieux, General Manager Scott Heule, Lake Manager Mike Stephenson, and Board Secretary Vicki Sheppard.

REPORTS

General Manager, Scott Heule reported that preparatory work for the old highway bridge demolition has begun. He explained that Flatiron Construction will prepare and install the plywood lined netting under the bridge decking and heavy timbers in the upstream side of the arches to protect and capture falling debris. He added that then the bridge railings will be removed with an excavator, basically just by pulling them over onto the old roadway. He stated that the current schedule has the demolition contractor beginning his work on August 24th. He commented that Flatiron anticipates the demolition work will be completed mid to late September. Mr. Heule reported that as part of the bridge demolition work, all electrical supply and control cables will be relocated through the new highway bridge to bays 10 and 7 on the east or south side of the dam. He added that Bob Ludecke continues to work closely with the contractor on that effort. He explained that the electrical should be completed by the time the demolition begins. Mr. Heule reported that Bear Valley Electric intends to underground their lines on Stanfield Cutoff. He added that they called the office a couple weeks ago asking if the District had immediate plans for constructing the SCRIP plan. He stated that, based on this information, President Suhay suggested that maybe we should revisit the idea and evaluate whether or not this is a good time to dust off the project and try to get it built. He explained that he has made preliminary contact with Tim Moore who has identified a number of hurdles we would need to jump through. He stated that he and Mr. Stephenson have also briefly discussed this adding that they will bring it to the Lake Improvement Committee in August.

Lake Manager, Mike Stephenson reported that they have finished the final weed applications this week. He commented that they have been very effective. He reported that they performed a little different treatment in the Mallard Lagoon area. He explained that it seemed to address that area's special needs adding that SePro Research wants him to write a paper on it. He reported that we received credit from SePro for the failure of the product from last year. Mr. Stephenson reported that staff started "Carping" and removed 2,800 pounds of Carp in just 2 days. He added that, along with what was removed during the Carp Roundup, a significant number of Carp have been removed from the lake. He reported that they started Trout Pond cleanup today with District staff. He commented that 23 tons of yard-waste was removed. He explained that they took out some of the stop logs dropping the water level a couple of inches adding that a lot of water is still flowing. He reviewed the latest limnological report explaining the dissolved oxygen and water temperatures. He explained that trout "stress" at 70 degrees and therefore they tend to migrate to the cooler areas of the lake. He added that you will only find Spiny Sculpin in most other areas

when the water temperatures reach over 70 degrees. He added that there are lots of nutrients on the bottom and he predicted that we will have an algae bloom this season. Mr. Stephenson reported that they are spending a good deal of time getting dead weeds out of the lake. He explained that they are using the harvester when they can. He added that some residents have been collecting the dead weeds themselves from the lake and transporting them to the District and then the District is taking them to the dump. He reported that staff is collecting full loads of trash daily at Stanfield and taking it to the dump. Director Murphy asked if the Stanfield area is easy to clean out. Mr. Stephenson explained that we used to be able to take the harvester in there but now is difficult to get into that area. Mr. Heule added that we clean it up (Stanfield) every day and it fills in again the same day.

APPROVAL OF CONSENT CALENDAR

Upon a motion by Director Murphy, seconded by Director Fashempour, the following consent items were unanimously approved:

- Minutes of a Regular Meeting of July 7, 2011
- Warrant List Dated July 14, 2011 for \$1,320,361.15
- Consider approval of proposal from Eadie and Payne, Certified Public Accountants, for the completion of the Annual Audit for the Year Ended June 30, 2011
- Consider approval of CSDA Board of Directors election

CONSIDER APPROVAL OF A RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF BIG BEAR MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT ESTABLISHING THE TERMS AND CONDITIONS FOR THE SALE OF "SLIVER" EASEMENTS

Mr. Heule reported that the Administrative Committee asked Wayne Lemieux to draft resolution language that could be used to address the disposition of sliver fills in the future. He explained the purpose for the Resolution is that from time to time, the District discovers small pieces of land (slivers) owned by the District abutting what would otherwise be private lakefront property. He stated that these slivers may have little value to the District or the public and as a result the District wishes to establish a procedure and policy for the disposition of slivers. He reported that after review of the draft resolution the Committee would like to add language stating that construction of a fence cannot be higher than four feet. He added that the resolution also describes how the District will address requests to purchase sliver fill easements in the future and how their value will be calculated. He reported that the Committee recommends that the Board approve the resolution on Sliver Fills. President Suhay commented that he would like to contact other property owners who might be interested in sliver fills. Director Fashempour stated that none of the property is going to be sold, just a sliver easement. Mr. Heule reported that there would be a lot of recordings and filings involved if we sold the property itself so we are going to sell a sliver easement. Director Fashempour asked what would be done with the money from the sale of the sliver easements. Mr. Heule stated that has not been discussed but it would most likely go into the Lake Improvement fund.

Director Eminger moved approval of a Resolution establishing the terms and conditions for the sale of "sliver" easements adding language stating that construction of a fence not more than four feet high. Director Murphy seconded the motion and it was unanimously approved.

CONSIDER APPROVAL OF A SLIVER FILL EASEMENT FOR WHEELER/HOLLYHOCK TRUST

Mr. Heule reported on the Wheeler/Hollyhock Trust Sliver Fill Easement. He stated that at a meeting held July 8th, the Administrative Committee reviewed the draft easement deed for a sliver fill between the Wheelers parcel adjacent to Pleasure Point Marina and the Lake. He explained that the 2204 square foot fill is not accessible to the general public and has no value to the District. He added that it can only be accessed across the adjacent private Wheeler parcel, APN 306-124-10. He commented that during a previous Committee meeting held on June 20th the Committee concluded the value of an easement for this sliver fill is \$15,111 (\$6.86 per square foot). He reported that the legal description provided by Wheeler was not accurate and excluded the easement parcel explaining that a new plat map and legal description of the easement parcel that will be used for the final recorded easement is being prepared for the District by Transtech-MAPCO. He added that MAPCO will prepare a new exhibit A & B and the deed will be revised accordingly and Wheeler will pay for it. The Committee recommends the Board approve the sale of an easement over this sliver fill to the Wheelers when the new information is received from Transtech-MAPCO.

Director Murphy moved approval of a sliver fill easement for Wheeler/Hollyhock trust for a cost of \$15,111 plus the cost of the new descriptions. Director Fashempour seconded the motion and it was unanimously approved.

PUBLIC FORUM

No comments were made

ANNOUNCEMENTS

Mr. Heule reported that he will be on vacation all next week. He stated that a meeting with DSOD and Caltrans will be scheduled the week of August 1 to discuss grouting plan at left abutment. He commented that the Staff Summer BBQ is tentatively scheduled for Sunday, September 11th, asking if that date works for the Directors.

DIRECTOR COMMENTS

Director Murphy reminded everyone of the upcoming Doo Dah Parade that takes place in Fawnskin.

ADJOURNMENT TO CLOSED SESSION

The meeting was adjourned to Closed Session at 1:48 P.M to:

Conference with Legal Counsel (2 cases):

Potential Litigation - BBMWD vs. City of Big Bear Lake DWP (eminent domain)

Potential Litigation - Conroy vs. BBMWD

RECONVENE TO OPEN SESSION

The meeting was reconvened to Open Session at 4:01 P.M.

Potential Litigation - BBMWD vs. City of Big Bear Lake DWP. The decision was made to terminate the acquisition of the City of Big Bear Lake Department of Water and Power. Potential Litigation - Conroy vs. BBMWD. No reportable action

ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:02 P.M.

NEXT MEETING

Open Session at 1:00 P.M. Thursday, August 4, 2011

Big Bear Municipal Water District

40524 Lakeview Drive, Big Bear Lake, CA

Vicki Sheppard

Secretary to the Board

Big Bear Municipal Water District

(SEAL)